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I have been very uncomfortable during 
these days of deliberation because I felt 
that we were engaged in two opposite 
operations. One was rearguard action, to 
preserve as much as possible of the Islamic 
architectural heritage against the onslaught 
of cosmopolitan modern architecture. I 
felt very misplaced there. Secondly, I felt 
that we were engaging in flights of archi
tectural imagination that had little to do 
with the social realities and potentials 
of the situation. 

For all the discontinuities about which we 
have been speaking, the discontinuities in 
Islamic art and architecture as we move 
into the future will be much greater than 
suggested by our discussions. We have 
discussed only a very narrow aspect of the 
problems facing the birth of a new Islamic 
architecture. One reason is that our dis
cussions have been limited very much, 
though not entirely, to the Arabic tra
dition. But the Muslim societies in the 
Arab countries will be only one element in 
the shaping of the modern Islamic civili
zations that we sense to be emerging; 
many will be shaped by Asian Muslims 
and African Muslims as well. The demo
graphic distribution of Islam suggests that 
the impact of these non-Arab Muslims will 
be considerable-they will draw upon their 
own Islamic and non-Islamic traditions to 
present different visages of the widely 
varied range of Islamic expression. 

We have become prisoners, I think, of the 
present and of the past. A major source of 
the discontinuities we are going to face, 
and one which we will have to learn to 
"domesticate" and to integrate into our 
mode of a modern Islamic civilization, is 
that the future will profoundly change our 
lives both individually and socially, at the 
community and at the national and inter
national levels. In discussing government 
buildings and universities, we have not 
sufficiently taken into account that the 
manner in which they will function will be 
greatly affected by the impact of modern 
electronic communications. Classrooms 
may no longer be a central element in 
planning for the universities of the future. 
The emphasis will be different; it is likely 
to focus on the development of critical 
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judgment and disciplined creative imagina
tion which develops from interaction with 
great teachers, rather than from the 
transfer and transmission of established 
knowledge. 

The discussion of projects in the seminar 
takes us right to the heart of the basic 
problem of our societies, and that is 
change-rapid and fundamental social, 
economic and political change. The fact 
that this was inadequately reflected in the 
presentations made it easier to become 
imprisoned in the rather narrow range of 
our discussions. All our societies are in the 
throes of convulsive changes which will 
both alter the relationships between govern
ments and their people and affect social 
structure, in terms of degrees of upward 
mobility and access to governments by 
little people. 

Many of the projects which we have heard 
described are already obsolete, and will 
become even more so as they are being 
built. We will therefore have to pose the 
question differently. Of the changes in 

which we are individually and collectively 
involved, which are in part forced upon us 
and which have we created by ourselves, 
deliberately, in the process of moderni
zation? Modernization has been going on, 
but we are beginning to see the moral 
backlash against the excesses of waste, 
corruption, growing inequities and injus
tice as side effects. Materialism and greed 
are side effects of the process of moderni
zation. There is a danger that our Islamic 
societies will come to reject moderni
zation, but there is no escape from it. 

The real problem is whether we Muslims 
in the Islamic world can modernize, can 
renew our societies from within, in ways 
that will enable us to redirect the use and 
development of science and technology for 
our purposes-the creation of a just and 
moral society. Can we modernize in a 
manner which ensures that the process of 
modernization remains embedded in a 
transcendental conception of social life? I 
make a fundamental distinction between 
the processes now going on in Islam and in 
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Islamic society, and the earlier reformist 
movements, which were essentially at
tempts at the adjustment of Islamic socie
ties to what seemed to be the inescapable 
power of Western science and technology. 
That is no longer the case. We are witness
ing the beginning of the end of modern 
secularism, not in the Third World alone 
but in the rest of the world as well (and 
even primarily there). We are witnessing a 
new struggle between a secular concep.tion 
of human and social life and a tran
scendental one, and what is happening in 
much of our Islamic world, chaotic and 
violent though it may be, may well por
tend the breakthrough of a new sense of 
Islamic social and political spirituality. It is 
this element which will provide the conti
nuity and the linkage between the huge 
variety of responses which our Islamic 
societies will show as we move into the 
future. 

We need not be defensive, we need not 
continue rearguard actions to preserve the 
Islamic architectural heritage against the 
onslaught of cosmopolitan architecture. 
The processes in which we are involved 
are much greater and more fundamental. 
We should remind ourselves that great 
architecture and great civilizations are 
born out of great faith. We all know 
examples of religious faith, but sometimes 
secular faith is important as well. The 
whole discussion in Europe fifty years ago 
on the new architectural styles was an 
expression of the then prevailing sense of 
man's unlimited power over his environ
ment, over materials and over technology. 
That sense of power has gone. We all have 
a sense of limits now, and these will shape 
a different kind of society. 

The major problems in the Islamic coun
tries are poverty, injustice and large popu
lations. It is because of these problems 
that the Muslims in our countries may 
uncover and develop new impulses toward 
a rebirth of faith. Unless that happens, the 
slow, painful emergence of new and mod
ern Islamic civilizations side by side with 
others, including Western civilization, may 
simply be a dream. Chances are that what 
is going to happen is a rebirth of faith; we 
can see the beginnings of it. Without that 
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faith, all talk about modern Islamic archi
tecture is essentially tinkering. Out of the 
struggle against poverty and inequality, 
new modes of use and technology and 
science will develop. This will lead to 
different urban and rural configurations. It 
will lead to new concepts, including many 
that differ from the traditional Islamic and 
especially Arabic concepts of space and 
form. But I want to make the point that 
these are not the essential elements in the 
birth of a new Islamic architectural tradi
tion. It is faith and the rebirth of faith 
which will provide the creativity, the flexi
bility and the daring to provide new 
answers in a variety of manifestations of 
man's obedience to God. 

Now, what does all this mean in terms of 
criteria for the Aga Khan Award? I think 
we are fortunate that we have not reached 
a clear notion of what the criteria should 
be; it would be the height of arrogance, 
and indicative of a narrowness of mind, if 
we had succeeded. We are involved in 
enormous processes, in questions to which 
we can only provide tentative answers. 
The real significance of the Aga Khan 

Award lies neither in the identification of 
present excellence nor in the grand design 
of buildings. It lies in its capacity to 
trigger and stimulate and direct the crea
tive architectural processes within our 
societies. It is in that light that the Master 
Jury should make its decisions. It should 
ask itself how a particular decision in 
a given field can help trigger ongoing 
processes and new searches; these in turn 
may stimulate the reflection and exchange 
that is needed among architects and 
among societies. 

The greatness of Islam and the greatness 
of new Islamic architecture will not be 
defined by the major public buildings 
alone. This greatness will also be defined 
by responses to the little people in their 
day to day lives-to their needs for 
shelter, for community, for communica
tion, for identity. It is these forms of 
response which will fructify and interact 
with the grander designs of public build
ings, in order to shape a general visage of 
a new, modern, but essentially an Islamic 
architecture. 


